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Ladies and Gentlemen

I am very happy to join you this afternoon at the opening of the College of Family 
Physicians’ 7th Scientific Conference and 8th Meditech Exhibition.

The theme of the Conference, “Family Medicine: Facing Demographic Change” is very 
timely and relevant to Singapore. There are two important components to the theme. 
Family Medicine as a discipline, and how family medicine should adapt itself to the 
changes in the demography of Singapore. 

Compared  to some developed countries,  the public in Singapore generally has not 
given sufficient recognition to Family Medicine. A 1996 survey by Ministry of Health
involving over 6,300 Singaporeans aged 18 – 74 years, showed that only one-third 
have a family doctor. Some Singaporeans ‘shop’ for doctors, forgetting that one’s 
past medical history is important for correct diagnosis and management of one’s 
condition. Some patients use specialists, rather than family physicians, as the 
first line of medical care.  This should not be encouraged.  A 1994 survey by the 
Ministry of Health showed that of the 74,000 outpatient attendances per day, 23% 
were made to specialist facilities.  This is rather high.

Ideally, everyone should have a family physician who will exercise due diligence to 
conduct regular health check and follow-up on any medical problem detected.  A 
family physician ought to be the first  doctor a person consults for his medical 
problem.  The family physician will be able to handle about 90% of medical problems,
and will refer his patient to a specialist for further management, if necessary. The
patient will therefore not need to pay for specialists’ consultation fees 
unnecessarily. A good family physician provides good and personalised medical 
service. He will get to know his clients well, including their lifestyle and 
environment that would impact on their health. If his clients are not ill, he will 
offer advice on how to stay healthy. Prevention is afterall better than cure.  He 
will also be able to understand the family and address their concerns. If necessary,
he will oblige with a house-call.         

Such is what I see as the code of conduct of family physicians, and their 
professional relationship with their clients. In fact, Family Medicine is a well 
recognised and distinct medical discipline in many developed countries such as the 
US, UK, Australia, Canada and the Netherlands. Family medicine is also being 
increasingly recognised globally for its key role towards good and cost-effective 
medical care.  I feel this is the direction we should progress. The situation may 
not be critical at the moment. It will be as our society ages. All of us know that 
we have a fast aging population.  We now have 7% of our total population aged 65 
years and above. By the year 2030, it will go up to nearly 20%. With good family 
physicians, our older population will receive medical attention earlier.  This will 
result in fewer complications and unnecessary disabilities. They will stay healthier
and be more independent for a longer period. If they  fall ill, their conditions 
will be managed appropriately. They will be able to live happily in the community, 
rather than in the institutions. This saves money for the nation and for themselves.
Community life will be more lively and happier. Quality of life will be higher for 
all. 
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To encourage more to have their own family physicians, we must win their faith and 
confidence in  family physicians’ professional competence. Good training in family 
medicine is important. Since 1991, the Ministry of Health together with the College 
of Family Physicians and the Graduate School of Medical Studies, NUS established a 
three-year postgraduate training programme in Family Medicine for doctors in the 
government service. This led to the setting up of the Master of Medicine in Family 
Medicine as a postgraduate degree, which was first conferred in 1993. In 1995, the 
Private Practitioner Stream (PPS) for Family Medicine training was initiated to 
allow practising GPs to sit for the Master of Medicine in Family Medicine 
examinations.  We now have 87 doctors who have attained this postgraduate 
qualification in Family Medicine. I am confident much more will follow.             
 

To prepare future leaders in family medicine, the College of Family Physicians of 
Singapore had, in 1998, initiated the Family Medicine Fellowship Programme which 
leads to the Fellowship of the College of Family Physicians.  This 2-year advanced 
programme is designed for family physicians who have already obtained postgraduate 
qualifications in family medicine, and have the interest and motivation to take the 
leadership role in Family Medicine, in service, teaching and research. So we see the
good work of the College of Family Physicians leading to family medicine emerging as
a specialised subject in its own right.  I congratulate you. Keep up with your good 
work.  Let’s endeavour to improve the professionalism and practice of family 
medicine in Singapore as it is especially important in an aging society.

May I take this opportunity to propose to the College to reach out to the community,
to create awareness of community health care. You can organise seminars and talks 
with the Community Development Councils to educate grassroots leaders and residents 
on health issues. This will help raise the profile and awareness of family medicine 
and family physicians, and achieve better understanding on how best to use their 
services.  By working with the Community Development Councils, you could also bring 
the community leaders and local doctors closer together so that they could plan 
joint activities to improve the well-being of the residents.  These will forward 
your cause for the benefit of the residents.           

Let me once again congratulate the College of Family Physicians for organising this 
Scientific Conference.  It is now my pleasure to officially declare this Conference 
open.  I wish all participants fruitful, enlightening and stimulating discussions.

………………
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